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CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . The Council's Committee on Policy shall come to order. This is the
16th of February, 2011 meeting. This morning, we have the Vice-Chair, Mr. Carroll, present with
Ms. Baisa, Ms. Cochran, -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Couch, -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Mateo, Mr. Victorino, -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. White, -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and Mr. Pontanilla present.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: All Members are present. Members, may I direct you to Policy No. 14, which is
the item under the confirmation of Corporation Counsel. We are continuing our review of
Mr. Pat Wong for the position of Corporation Counsel for the County of Maui.
At this time, prior to continuing the due diligence of this Committee, we shall take testimony on
any item that we have agendized [sic] for today's meeting. Before I call the first testifier up, I
will ask you to be aware that we have a time limit on your testimony. When your name is called,
please come forward to the podium; state your name for the record. If you are testifying for an
entity besides yourself as an individual, we would request that you state that, please. You have
three minutes to give your testimony. We will assist you with your time. The lights will go on.
It's like a regular stop light. So, green means keep going, yellow means be prepared to stop, and
red means to stop. And by our rules, you have an additional minute to conclude once you have
the red light on. But be aware that at the expiration of that minute, wherever you are in your
statement, the Chair will stop your comment.
Okay, with that, we shall ask the first testifier this morning. And we have the pleasure of Ms. Lei
Kihm.
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. .
MS. KIHM: Chair Hokama.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Kihm, can you grab...adjust the microphone, please. Thank you. We'd like to
hear your voice.
MS. KIHM: Chair Hokama, Members of the Policy Committee, and Staff, aloha kakahiaka.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aloha.
MS. KIHM: I am here to testify on Item No. 14. My name is Leinaala Kihm, former Staff member of
OCS for many years before the Charter, after the Charter, before this building was built. As a
former staff of OCS, I have experience with working with the Administration staff with regard to
Council matters. I am here to speak in favor of Mr. Patrick Wong. I do not know him personally,
only from watching your interview of him in Committee regarding his qualifications. Although
Mr. Wong has no government experience, he does have the credentials and certainly the passion
to excel as Corporation Counsel. It will take on-the-job learning in his capacity as Corp. Counsel
to advise both the Administration and the Council. I feel you can trust him to give you his best.
Mahalo for your consideration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Kihm. Any questions for the testifier this morning regarding her
testimony? Thank you for being here. The next person we have is Susan Halas.
MS. HALAS: Can you hear me?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
MS. HALAS: Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Members of the Policy Committee and Staff. My
name is Susan Halas, and I have been a full-time Maui resident for 34 years, which is just about
half of my lifetime. And I have been an observer of local government for all of those 34 years.
I'm here today to testify in favor of Patrick Wong for the post of Corporation Counsel and to ask
you to confirm him to that position. I have a long list of things that I think are good about
Patrick Wong. He's intelligent. He's fair. He's a quick learner. He looks for positive outcomes.
He has a sense of humor, which is sometimes lacking in government. And he is a good listener.
But most of all what I like about Patrick is that he gets results. He gets results on a tight budget
and he gets results as fast as humanly possible. So, there's not a lot of lingering when you work
with Patrick. I have worked closely with him in a volunteer capacity and had the opportunity to
observe his leadership style with groups large and small. Patrick is organized and prepared, but
reacts rapidly. He's always willing to listen to views other than his own. And as some of you
who know me know, other than his own might be quite outspoken and not always pleasantly
delivered in the nicest tone of voice. So... (laughs)...1 think he, one of his very best qualities is
that he is open-minded and that he hears all sides of all questions. Let me see, I lost my place
here. He looks for good in other people. He's quick to comprehend what is asked of him and to
deliver results. We, the people of Maui, have grown tired of the feuds between the Mayor and
the Council. We need them both and we want them to get along. The back-and-forth bickering
wastes our time and it costs us money. I think it's time for the, the County to hire people with a
better attitude, and Patrick Wong is exactly that kind of person - a person with a good attitude.
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What he brings to the job more than any other quality is an ability to communicate and to
represent the entire County, the Administration, the Council, and we, the members of the public,
in a way that is clear, fair, logical, and to steal a phrase from the tech side, user friendly. I know
Patrick Wong will be an outstanding Corporation Counsel. He will always put the public interest
first. I urge you to vote yes on his nomination. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Halas. Members, any questions for Ms. Halas on testimony
provided to you this morning? Thank you for being here this morning, Ms. Halas.
MS. HALAS: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Next, we have Mr. Jim Smith.
MR. SMITH: Chairperson Hokama, Members of the Policy Committee, my name is Jim Smith, Staff,
and I'm here to express my concerns regarding the nomination of Mr. Wong for the position of
Corporation Counsel. Yesterday in the paper, there was an article about the Police Chief, the
Police Chief being proactive and leafleting at Walmart, and that it was going to continue. So, has
MPD changed to PAC? Did the Chief even ask Corporation Counsel for an opinion as to
whether this was a conflict of power or a check? Did he ever...did anyone try to check this? I
don't know, but in this proactive environment, you don't have to. Now the only type of an
attorney that can protect us is a seasoned veteran, a person who can guide you in your
decision-making without making your decision.
For example, right now there is a document governing what happens on Lanai that was signed
between the Governor in 2008 and the Department of Energy, and it's called a Memorandum of
Understanding. And throughout the whole memorandum it says there's nothing in this
memorandum. There's no power. There's nothing except they're gonna transform the way we
do law with this memorandum between the Executive, okay, and the Executive of the Federal
level. We need somebody who can check this power.
Mr. Wong does not seem to be the man that has the knowledge, but he does have the ability to
know that, but the knowledge and experience to do that. And we need that now going in. You're
immersed in a conflict in planning, and that is the difference between performance zoning and
regulatory zoning, and it takes the shape of a General Plan. And performance zoning negates the
process of law and puts the community in charge. But we need someone to distinguish that, and
as a result we have nothing. We need a Corporation Counsel who's experienced, who can check
the balance of power.
In 1991, the Mayor, then Lingle, announced proactivity in government. In 1992, she entered into
agreement with the waste treatment an international firm that was dissolved by the Courts
because she was too proactive. We have the Superferry. Oh, wonderful proactivity by the
Executive dissolved by the Courts. Their legislative branch immerses itself in proactivity.
Dissolved by the Courts. We don't need proactivity. We need process of law, and to get that
done we need a Corporation Counsel who's up to speed and can identify these problems before
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they happen. Mr. Wong is not that man, in my opinion. Please, deliberate hard on this. Thank
you very much for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your comments this morning, Mr. Smith. Members, any
questions on the testimony provided to you by Mr. Smith this morning? Having none,
Mr. Smith, we thank you for your comments.
MR. SMITH: You're welcome.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Next, we have Mr. James Takayesu. Before Mr. Takayesu starts, I would ask if
there's anyone else who would like to provide testimony, please make yourself aware to the
Committee Staff, and we'll provide you with your opportunity to give comment to the
Committee. Mr. Takayesu?
MR. TAKAYESU: Good morning, Members of the Council. I'm here to speak on behalf of the
confirmation of Pat Wong. I know there've been some concerns about him not having a lot of
government experience, but I believe in terms of the manner of the, his specialty in practice, it
was basically work comp. where you're, you're dealing with the government, the statutes, rules
and regulations, and the case law, and also prior decisions. So, some, certain lawyers in private
practice have very few dealings with the government, but in that particular area, you're, you're
dealing with the government every day on behalf of your, your clients, who are members of the
public. I think in these hard economic times, it might be good to have somebody with a private
experience and a perspective because in these times, you need productivity. You have fewer
dollars to do the job, and the private sector is definitely based on productivity. If you can't be
productive, you're not going to be working for law firms. And, and in these times, it's really
important. When I look at the Council Members themselves, a lot of you do not have a lot of
experience in government, and that's a good thing 'cause again, you had the private sector, which
tends to be more efficient. When I see people like Joe, who worked for utility companies, when
he came onboard, I'm going I hope he can bring some of that experience and apply it to maybe
our Water Department and other services. You don't have a 2,000 less people waiting for their
telephones or for their electric meters because the utility company, the private utility companies
have to do their work in a way that is gonna get it done. The former Corp. Counsel really had no
experience in civil litigation or the First Deputy. But if there's concern that there might be, there
are conflicts of interest, in that area County Council makes the last call. And because you have
insurance companies involved, there's so many checks and balances that there's very little
chance of any kind of abuse. And it's such a public forum that I don't see that as a concern. Is
there are any questions? But again, I'm, I'm really looking forward to seeing change in the
Corp. Counsel's office. When I see the nominees picked, First Deputies that are put in a position
that they can be more effective, I think the public will benefit, both Prosecutors and Corp.
Counsel.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Takayesu. Members, any questions for Mr. Takayesu on his
comments this morning? Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Takayesu, you were formerly Corporation Counsel as
well?
MR. TAKAYESU: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And prior to becoming Corporation Counsel, how much experience did
you have in government?
MR. TAKAYESU: Probably over 20 years.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: In government?
MR. TAKAYESU: In government.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Having been in that position, you are confident that Mr. Wong,
not having government experience, could handle the, the position in all the facets that you had to
deal with?
MR. TAKAYESU: I believe so. You know, it's, again, during his interview, he talked about team, and
that's what you really have to do as a department head in the legal department. You can't do
everything by yourself. You have experienced people onboard who have already dealt with
certain areas of expertise, and in probably the next six months he's gonna have an opportunity to
see who's being productive and who's not, and then make the hard calls at that time. But it's
all...it's all based on team and a management style that can increase productivity and efficiency.
One of the biggest problems with people in government on the Administrative side, you don't
realize that time is money, and decisions not being made on a timely basis is very harmful to the
public. Again, it's hard economic times. If approvals take six months that could mean, you
know, hundreds of people are sitting on the bench waiting for work. And when you come from
in the private sector, I, I think you have a better balance or perspective about that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, sir. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Members, any further questions for Mr. Takayesu this
morning? Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Jimmy, for being here. Thank you for
using me as an example. You know, one of the things that you talk about in regards to outside
perspective coming into government, now that you're in private business, do you see a difference
in, in what you do now as compared as what you were doing as Corporation Counsel?
MR. TAKAYESU: Yeah, there's a difference. Part of the difference I got to see is dealing with the
County from the outside, and it can be real frustrating in terms of how long it takes for things to
be processed and a decision being made. Again, it's, when we were dealing with the Planning
Department under the last Administration, we could not get an appointment with the Director.
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And once Will was there, he, you know, he had been in government before, he was representing
private interests. When my client on his own made a call, next thing I know we had a meeting
within three days. And again, you work in government, but you are public servants. And so it's
important that you understand the public perspective also. And it was really refreshing to, to
have a callback and an appointment.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Jimmy, for your comments. Thank you,
Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any further questions for Mr. Takayesu, Members? I just have one
question, Mr. Takayesu, and again, you and I went through the same tenure during your service
to the County. Litigation versus settlement...do you have any comments you can share with us?
Because I know with your tenure, the County decided to litigate and we were, in my point of
view, very successful in those cases that you felt was, the County had good standing and a good
position that we should litigate and not settle. You know, we've heard comments from various
parties, including testimony that they're happy that, you know, we have attorneys that are willing
to settle. Is that something that you could give some comment to the Committee this morning,
whether or not, leaning one way more towards settlement or one way leaning more toward
litigation is a good or bad thing for, for the County from a Corporation Counsel Office?
MR. TAKAYESU: Okay, I think you have to do both. It's part of the, the whole trip about litigation.
You have to settle certain cases, you litigate others. You pick your battles 'cause when you do
litigate, you wanna develop a record that you can be tough and you can win cases. But at the
same time, you know, people are injured and when they're out of work 'cause they can't, can't
go to work, can't pay their mortgage, take care of their families, if we're at fault and there is a
reasonable settlement offer on the table, I think it should be settled. Again, we're not like an
insurance company. When I think about insurance companies, they'll string you out, even the
insurance attorneys. When we look at a case, sometimes say that's a $50,000 case, and that's a
fair settlement. In the...when you have an insurance defense attorney and a plaintiff's attorney, a
lot of times the insurance defense attorney can only make their money by doing all the discovery
and all these other kind of things to up their take, and then they settle it for 50,000. But for a
government, we're looking at it, if it's, if we were at fault, there is, there was injury and there's
fair compensation based on the settlement offer, I think we will settle right away. You don't even
have to file a lawsuit. The claim is filed with the County Clerk and can be resolved very quickly.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If the County is wrong?
MR. TAKAYESU: If the County is wrong. And when you have, when you have the scope of
responsibility that a County has, I mean, every foot of road, every drainage, culvert, there are
gonna be times when, when we would be wrong under the law, so that it'll be fair to compensate
someone for that. But other times, you, you have to fight the case.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that, Mr. Takayesu. Another question, Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. I'm sorry, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No. No, no, this is...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You, you brought up a good point on the litigation versus settlement.
We had talked about that in this Committee. Is there a difference in litigation versus settlement
on the civil side, for instance, Corp. Counsel versus the criminal side that the prosecuting
attorney would do? Is there, is there, in your mind, a difference? Because most of our litigation
versus settlement talk was with the Prosecuting Attorney.
MR. TAKAYESU: Yeah, there are different factors involved. You know, I think what we did the Maui
traditionally in terms of settlement...I don't know what it's like in the last four or six years...but
when we did provide a settlement offer, it was basically we just tell 'em this is our bottom line,
you take it or leave it. We're not there to go bicker back and forth for hours, and if you feel that
that is a fair resolution, then we'll do it. We realize not everybody should go to jail, you know,
and we don't have the space to, to house everyone. Only the most deserving should be there, the
ones who really create a danger to, to the public. But there are different factors involved.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And I was, wasn't gonna ask questions but you
brought up some interesting points, Mr. Chair. Thank you very much. And, Mr. Takayesu, you,
you indicated about when the County is clearly liable, there's no question, we should settle, but
also you made the point that the final decision of settlement comes and rests with this body. Is
that correct?
MR. TAKAYESU: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So, in your mind, our Corporation Counsel, whoever that
individual is, and the attorneys that work under them really bring to us what? What do they
bring to this Council so that we can make a good decision? And you have had experience, so
what would you have brought to me for me to make a good decision, sir?
MR. TAKAYESU: Yeah. If I recall, first, there's like a written memorandum that kind of outlines the
case and the plus and minuses, and then there would be an executive session where you can
amplify on certain issues without putting it in writing.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. TAKAYESU: Again, in, in civil settlements, you also have a lot of times the insurance companies
are involved 'cause they'll be paying out some money too. And...what else? So, there are,
there're a lot of checks and balances, you know, and a lot of safeguards.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And so you're...
MR. TAKAYESU: I'm saying that if -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You're...
MR. TAKAYESU: --each case is presented correctly or resolved correctly.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, you're confidence in Mr. Wong in his ability to work through
these issues and help his people with this team effort, you have extreme confidence in him being
able to do this.
MR. TAKAYESU: Yeah, I do. Again, when I, when I see who they pick as First Deputy, that gives me a
lot of confidence. The First Deputy is an important position. It's not, it's not like the second
string quarterback on an NFL club or maybe even the Vice President of the United States. I
mean it's, you are an active player in the operation of the office, and whoever the First Deputy is,
the Department Head can then, you know, free that person up to focus on the areas where the
First Deputy can kind of take charge -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. TAKAYESU: --and, and monitor the activities and provide mentoring of the, the younger
attorneys.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Takayesu. And I, I agree with you whole
heartedly in your statement in that respect. And we do have a very experienced Deputy coming
aboard and helping us out. So thank you, Mr. Takayesu. Thank you, Chair, for allowing me to
ask the questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any further questions for Mr. Takayesu, Members? If not, thank you
for being here this morning. We appreciate it. Mr. Anthony Ranken is next.
MR. RANKEN: Good morning, Mr. Chairman, -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. RANKEN: --and Members of the County Council. My name is Anthony Ranken. I just came here
to offer whatever I can from my background as an attorney, as someone who has worked with
and against Pat Wong on cases and knows him, and also as a former member and Chair of the
Ethics Commission. As far as my knowledge of Patrick Wong as an attorney, he is a good
attorney. My experiences with him have been nothing but good. He's represented his clients
competently and diligently, and I think he would do the same for the County. And of course I
am, if it's not obvious, testifying in support of his nomination. I believe he is a good choice. I
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think perhaps it's relevant that I do have some background in ethics and conflict of interest, both,
you know, as an attorney we deal with that stuff and have to sort those things out regularly, and
of course serving on the Ethics Commission. I talked to Pat Wong about this just to make sure
that it wasn't going to be a concern, because of course his wife is working in a private law firm
that does have litigation against the County. He assured me that he had already, even prior to
going into the job as Acting Corporation Counsel, set up what we call a Chinese wall, and I think
that is the obvious solution and it's a good solution and it's an adequate solution. This is
something that's quite commonly done. You know, it's a small County. We can't always have
people that are completely disconnected from any, anyone who might be on the other side of
something. So, serving in that capacity, delegating those cases and the decision-making and the
active participation in any litigation against the County to a deputy in case his word involves his
wife's firm solves the problem in my view, completely. I don't think there's anything more to
say about it or any reason for concern. If you do have concern, I'd encourage you to talk to
Mr. Wong about it directly. I understand he did consult with ODC or the Ethics Commission or
both. I don't know that that was really even necessary, because it's quite clear what the solution
was and he did make the choice there. In terms of his background and whether it's, you know,
helpful as a background for a Corp. Counsel, I think it's nice to come from the other side. When
I, twelve years ago, when I needed an associate and I was doing a lot of criminal defense at that
time, I hired someone with 5 years background with the Prosecutor's Office and it was a very
good choice. She really brought that other perspective and was very effective and is my partner
to this day. I think Mr. Wong does have that, that kind of experience in, in litigation as well as
workers' compensation and can bring that perspective. And management is the most important
thing. He can't be familiar with every...no one can be familiar with every administrative aspect
of the work that's done. That's why you have special deputies to advise different boards, but he
has the, the broad range and experience and personality to do the job. Can I mention about your
litigation versus settlement issue? I just wanna say very briefly...
CHAIR HOKAMA: You still have some remaining time, -MR. RANKEN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Ranken?
MR. RANKEN: I just wanna reassure you, Councilman Hokama, my...I do cases against the County.
My firm handles quite a few cases litigating against the County as well as the insurance
companies, 'cause we primarily do personal injury work, and my experience with the County has
been that the County is pretty tough on settlement. They're, in general comparing it to insurance
companies, Corp. Counsel has been taking a harder line in litigating longer and offering less in
settlement. So, if you're just looking at whether you're striking that balance correctly, certainly
it seems to me you are not erring on the side of settling too many cases. That's my perspective
from the other side.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Ranken. Before I ask the Committee, as a layperson or laypeople
watching, they may be watching, can you give us a better understanding of your term Chinese
wall?
MR. RANKEN: Okay. This...I don't know where the term originated but my understanding of, of it is
in the way that Mr. Wong would apply it included is that you can't build an actual physical wall
within an office -CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you please stay by the microphone, Mr. Ranken? Thank you.
MR. RANKEN: --because it would be hard to get from one part of the office to the other. But when a
case comes up involving, in this situation, James Krueger's office, he would cordon himself off
in terms of paperwork and discussions and decision-making and simply not be part of the office's
evaluation or litigation of that particular case. So it would fall to his deputy, First Deputy, or
whatever other deputy would be designated to supervise that and stand in Mr. Wong's shoes, in
the Corporation Counsel's shoes to, you know, make the final call on those issues. And therefore
there would be no knowledge by Mr. Wong of what was going on and no influence that he could
exert over the process of determining how to handle that case.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that explanation, Mr. Ranken. Members, any questions for
Mr. Ranken? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Mr. Ranken, nice to see you.
MR. RANKEN: You, too.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just for full disclosure, Mr. Ranken and I served on the Board of Ethics
together. He was Chair and I was Vice-Chair. As having served on the Board of Ethics, this
conflict really is one of my concerns. Are you aware of the Hawaii Rules of Professional
Conduct, Rule 1.8, Conflict of Interest?
MR. RANKEN: Yes. I've dealt with that quite a bit.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Number "I", I believe, a lawyer related to another lawyer as a parent,
child, sibling, or spouse, shall not represent a client in a representation directly adverse to a
person who the lawyer knows and is represented by the other lawyer except upon consent by the
client after consultation regarding the relationship. How does that affect this case here? Because
it basically says one lawyer can't be involved.
MR. RANKEN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And the firms, both firms, the County being one firm and Krueger
being another firm, would be in direct, it seems to be in violation of that.
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MR. RANKEN: So, you're saying you're questioning whether it is; the whole firm would be
disqualified? I think that's the case with private firms, and I don't believe that's the case with
government lawyers, because it would create, you know, far too many, I mean far too many
conflicts and make it impossible to do business. For example, if you had a deputy in that, in
Corporation Counsel, just one of the, just one of the, you know, the people, the attorneys who
worked in Corporation Counsel, not First Deputy or anybody, but just one of the Corporation
Counsel attorneys, and there's what, a dozen of them or ten of them, whatever. If you had one of
them who maybe advises the Liquor Commission or the Police Commission and, and they are
related to someone who has a suit against the County, would you say the whole Corporation
Counsel is somehow disqualified or that person needs to quit their job. I mean, that wouldn't
work. Now, I can't...I think, you know, it's a question that perhaps you should ask Mr. Wong if
you haven't already and he may have thought this through better than me because I didn't
anticipate your question, but he may have analyzed that or dealt with ODC. But my point is that
the solution that I understand is adopted and accepted in terms of government work is just to
create this wall to remove yourself from any involvement, and that insulates, it prevents any
conflict of interest.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Ranken, again for being here. Quick question, in
your knowledge throughout this County, throughout the State, do you have spouses who work in
varying, in different law firms and that at times those law firms may have, what I call, a case
between those two law firms? Not necessarily the lawyers, just the -MR. RANKEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --the law firms.
MR. RANKEN: Yeah, I, I've...gosh, I'm sure it happens quite a bit and I don't, you know, I've never
thought about it or tried to identify an example but it must happen. Especially in Honolulu, there
are so many, you know, husband and wife lawyers there, and they often do work for different
government agencies or law firms.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh. Okay. I just wanted to know if you, you had any
knowledge of that and if you've, you've felt what Mr. Couch had brought forward, this Chinese
wall -MR. RANKEN: Yeah. Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and I guess you talking the Great Wall of China was what this
Chinese wall -MR. RANKEN: . . .(Laughs). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --was originally deprived [sic] from. But this Chinese wall is one
that works fairly effective in your mind?
MR. RANKEN: Yes. I think in this situation, it's, it's fine, because, you know, the, from practical
standpoint here, the concern is just would Mr. Wong, you know, or someone in his position be
financially motivated by his family's prosperity to try to channel some money into this particular
case? And of course that would be a danger. Not to say that Mr. Wong would do it, but for
anyone in that position, you would have to wonder if that, if they might be motivated to try to
throw a lot of money that way toward that particular plaintiff. So, that's the reason for the
concern, and as I see it, the way around it saying okay, you just step back. You're not involved at
all. You don't have any decision-making power, you don't know anything about the case, you
don't review the facts, you don't, you know, get involved in any decisions that are made or
litigation strategy. You accept whatever decision is made because you have no power over it.
It's just between the deputy and the Council to finally make the decision here if there's a
settlement that's offered. Then there's just no potential for that person to influence the outcome.
So yes, I do see it as an effective solution. Nothing's perfect in this world, but I think it's about
as close as you can come and it's, it's workable, and I wouldn't have any concern if I were, you
know, in charge of the County's coffers.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: All righty. Thank you, Mr. Ranken. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Any further questions? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair Hokama. Hi, Anthony. Nice to see you.
MR. RANKEN: Hi.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Good morning. This has been something tossed around. I'm glad
you brought up the conflict of interest part of this whole discussion, and Mr. Couch, you know,
brought up a point there. And so I guess looking at it at the point of view where the private
sector, Mr. Wong's wife, our, you know, our government sector, Mr. Wong...there's a, I
understand the wall and the segregating, not being a part of. I completely trust that will happen.
It's just the private sector wins the lawsuit against the County. They therefore have funds from
the County in the Wong family, I guess, to look at it that way. I guess that's not technically a law
conflict of interest in that aspect, looking at it that way?
MR. RANKEN: Yeah...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I mean, you know --13-
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MR. RANKEN: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --not just the moral value situation -MR. RANKEN: Well...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and not so much a law conflict of interest situation.
MR. RANKEN: Yeah, I, I, I guess I don't see any conflict. I mean, that's the decision of the courts
that's been made and, you know, people are entitled to get married to whoever they want and we
don't try to, you know, control their, their lives. There are consequences that flow from that and
I suppose that's just...I mean that's if she, if she does get a commission on that. I think she's
in...I don't know if, how, how her financial situation works in that office and I don't, we don't
need to know. But if she does get a direct financial benefit from winning one particular case that
her law firm is involved in, then that's just how the chips fall and, you know, he brings in his
income, she brings in her income. It's all according to how our system is set up, our legal
system, and, and, you know, salaries of government officials.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions for Mr. Ranken? Mr. Ranken, thank you for your
appearance -MR. RANKEN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --this morning.
MR. RANKEN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We appreciate it.
MR. RANKEN: No problem.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Randy Piltz is our next testifier.
MR. PILTZ: Good morning.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Good morning.
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MR. PILTZ: You know, it gives me great privilege as Randy Piltz, residence at 376 West Waiko Road,
and I come here asking for your support for a personal friend of mine Pat, I've known for a
long, long time, and in fact I've been a client of his involving my son in an automobile accident.
And what I've heard in the past and what I've seen and what he can do for us in the future as an
employee of this County. In the very short time that we have had Pat at the helm, there's been a
great change of attitude in that particular department. Talking with him recently, and I'm not
sure if I should mention it, but he was able to turn things around and especially in the tax revenue
section when we have so many people appealing their taxes. He talked with his group,
mentioned to them that, you know, we should get that money back into the County, and he was
able to do that. In fact, if it hasn't come before you, it soon will be. And this, this is why I'm
here asking for your support, because here's a person coming from the private sector bringing a
different attitude, bringing a different outlook how we can help this County move forward. And
I again ask for your support for a good friend of mine
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Piltz. Members, questions for Mr. Piltz this morning on his
testimony? Having none, we thank you for your presence, Mr. Piltz. Staff, do we have any
further requests for testimony this morning?
MS. FRIAS: No, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Therefore, Members, no objections, the Chair shall close testimony for today, the
16th of February 2011's Policy meeting.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .

ITEM NO. 14: CONFIRMATION OF CORPORATION COUNSEL (C.C. No. 11-1)

CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall now proceed with Item No. 14, the continuation of the review of
Mr. Patrick Wong for Corporation Counsel. We would ask if Mr. Wong would please join the
Committee on the floor, please.
Note: Pause.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, your Chair has been asked to consider, by some of its Members, for
consideration of a executive session, and by Hawaii State Statute 92-5(a)(2), this Committee may
consider that if it so desires and at the appropriate time, the Chair would be open to a motion if
the Committee so desires it. And unless the question is, or that motion is provided, it is the
Chair's intention to do as much as possible in open session. Okay, we are under the continuing,
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continuance of questions and review with Mr. Wong. Mr. Carroll, as our Vice-Chair, do you
have any questions at, at this time for this round?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: I have no questions. I'd like to make comment later.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'll just repeat that I really don't have any burning questions, but I do
have comments when it's time to act. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, no questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I have a question for you, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I may wanna ask a question on something that we may discuss in this
Committee today on one of the items in executive session. Can we talk about that in the open
session right now, that one, 1-3?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would prefer to take a recess and deal with it off the record and consult with the
appropriate attorneys to see if whether that could be allowed at this point in time. I don't
consider it a procedural issue. I consider it more of an issue of ensuring the privacy and
protection of all parties involved.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So...all right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, let me finish this round with the other Members, and then I will call a short
recess and address your specific request.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, can I ask a question -CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --that doesn't relate to that. Mr. Wong, you talked a little bit about your
supervisory experience last time. Can you refresh us on there because we did get some
testimony that, that, that didn't say that you had...I mean that the person that testified didn't hear
about your supervisory experience in your testimony. And I just wanted to make sure that in fact
you have had some supervisory experience in, in a law firm. I think I remember you saying that
but I just wanted to clear that up.
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MR. WONG: Yes. Thank you. It's a very good question. Let me first state that, and make it clear, that
a law firm of this size that the County of Maui has, I do not have the experience for the numbers
that are involved. But mind you, I do have supervisory experience going back in time when I did
work in Honolulu. Under my direct supervision were other attorneys, associate attorneys.
Unusual for my circumstance, because I was only a few years out of law school, and it was
unusual because I was brought to, into a different law firm to cultivate an area of practice that
that law firm did not do. So that was my sole responsibility, cultivate the area of practice,
develop it, train the associates and the staff that I directly supervised, and educate them on how
to increase the workload for the law firm and bring in more clients for that law firm. So, yes, I
do have the supervisory experience.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Wong. And, Mr. Chair, one question and then we go
around, or can I ask a couple?
CHAIR HOKAMA: If you have a follow-up to your first question, I shall allow it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It is not a follow-up, no. It's a different question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, then I would prefer it be in the next round, please.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chairman, thank you. Mr. Wong, good morning.
MR. WONG: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: My question is gonna be based on one of the, an item that appeared in
this morning's Maui News paper that has to be with the potential consideration of the Halloween
celebration in Front Street in Lahaina. It was reported that this Administration is potentially
looking at re-initiating that whole celebration again in Lahaina Town, but it also comes with note
that the Cultural Resources Commission and then in prior reporting, the Police Department also
shared contrary concerns and views regarding the celebration. How do you advise the
Administration taking into consideration the Cultural Resources Commission as well as the
Police Department's consideration, because the whole thrust at this point apparently is the
revitalization of business in that particular area? Can you comment?
MR. WONG: Sure, it's a very good question. I personally did not...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Wong, I am sorry to interrupt. Can you please speak closer -MR. WONG: Closer?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --to the microphone?
MR. WONG: Sure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. WONG: I personally was not involved in any of the discussions relative to the revitalization of
bringing back the Halloween celebration. But on balance, the evaluation would have to be with
the County's interests in terms of bringing more financial aspects to the Lahaina Town. Now, the
Administration must balance its decision on doing that with the Police Department's concerns
and with the cultural aspects concerns. Now, I would be glad to be involved in that discussion to
help them work through those issues. But up until today, I've not been asked to be involved in
that discussion yet.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair, and Patrick, thank you for being here this
morning.
MR. WONG: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The question I have for you, Mr. Chair, first, and then I'll ask
Mr. Wong. On January 7, 2011, you asked the Maui County Bar Association, Ms., I cannot read,
Jennifer...I don't wanna pronounce the last name because I may, I may jam it up...0ana? Is that
the way it's pronounced? I'm not sure...0ana? Anyhow, she's the President of the Maui County
Bar Association, and you had requested some information and a response. Have we received
anything, Mr. Chair, because I couldn't find anything in the...
CHAIR HOKAMA: It is your Chair's understanding -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and let me give some background.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know the Chair felt that what, we should try and involve as many areas of the
community as possible to receive comment before we make a final decision.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: The point, of course, is as, of course, as Mr. Wong is a practicing attorney, as done
with the nominee for Attorney General and I don't know how the other sister counties do it, but I
felt that it was worthy to allow the Maui Bar Association to provide comment if they so desired.
And so the Chair, your Chair of this Committee, invited the Maui Bar Association to provide
comment, if they chose to do so. But I had extended out that arm of participating with the, with
the Committee to allow them to provide comment either as an organization or as individual
attorneys if they had comment that they wished to provide regarding Mr. Wong's nomination.
And with the Staff's assistance, specifically Ms. Nakata, I believe that the Bar chose to allow
each member to provide comment if they chose to do so and not as an association. And so you
have in your records, individual attorneys providing comment to the Committee and to you, the
Members.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. And then thank you for that clarification, because I
didn't see anything directly from, from the Maui County Bar Association. Yes, there are many
other supportive letters in here from many different attorneys throughout the County. So, but I
just wanted clarification, Mr. Wong, so that, that...but I do ask, also ask you, and I think you
mentioned this to me in one of our meetings, that the, that you had sought an opinion from the
Office of Disciplinary Counsel. Would you expound on that and is it in writing or was it just a
verbal opinion from that office?
MR. WONG: The quick answer - it was a verbal opinion. The Office of Disciplinary Counsel does not
provide written opinions on request from attorneys.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. WONG: They will, their policy, as of several years ago, is to address general broad policy issues
that may impact the greater majority of our bar association. But they do, however, keep track of
who calls them, when the calls are made, and what the issue is. So, prior to being nominated for
this position, after the public announcement was made in the, in the newspaper, I did call the
Office of Disciplinary Counsel, left a message, as is normally done. I did receive a call back
from an attorney that works at the office, and we did discuss the prospective conflict of interest
between my wife's law firm and taking this leadership position -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. WONG: --in the Office of Disciplinary Counsel, excuse me, Office of the Corporation Counsel.
And as part of that discussion, we did discuss Rule 1.8 (i), and what Rule 1.8 (i) provides is that
with consent and consultation of both clients, the attorneys can represent those parties that are
adverse to each other. It's not a complete bar, okay. So, in my discussion again with the attorney
from the office, he suggested that one of the ways I can approach my being Corporation Counsel
and any actions brought by Mr. Krueger's firm is consent and consultation with my client before
involvement. My suggestion to that attorney was that I would prefer to take the easier, cleaner,
less difficult route for my client, and that is to create a boundary between those cases and myself,
to assign those cases to an experienced deputy inclusive of the First Deputy so that my client can
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be assured and the public can be assured that there's no funny business going on, although my
client, the Council, the Administration, and the public can consent after consultation. And the
consultation essentially would be my providing my client with the assessment of my
involvement, what the strategy is, the evaluation of the claim, and the confidence that my client
may have in my ability to appear in a matter adverse to the interest of a client represented by my
wife's law firm.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, Mr. Wong, thank you very much. I think that, that sets the
record straight in my mind as far as this whole issue is concerned. And as Mr. Ranken had said
earlier, Chinese wall or whatever wall he wants to use, I would hope in, you know, in whatever
comes about, Mr. Chair, if you are confirmed, that you would, and I believe you have the best
judgment in the sense of what this County and the people deserve to put that up. And I have the
utmost confidence. But anyhow, I just wanted to make sure that all the different entities have
been approached and opinions have been given, and I thank you for that opportunity for the
explanation.
MR. WONG: Let me just, if you don't mind, follow up on that. I did, Mr. Chair, I...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
MR. WONG: I did speak with the Office of Disciplinary Counsel. I did receive a verbal opinion. I did
in writing to the County Ethics Board request a review by way of an advisory opinion. I did
appear in front of the Board. I did provide them exactly what I, I just told you, and I await their
decision as we sit here today.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair, for allowing me those
questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. You know, we've heard many testimonies this
morning supporting your appointment as Corporation Counsel, and one of the things that they
talked about in length is this wall here. I'm not even gonna go there because the last time we
met, there are rules or policies already set up in that office to protect Corporation Counsel. But
my question that was very interesting is that you've already started to work on going after
probably delinquents in regards to the real property tax area. Can you expound on that?
MR. WONG: I sure can except I would not want to divulge the cases that are currently pending with the
County. What I can suggest is speaking generally about it, and that is I did have within the first,
second week, a team meeting on various issues, one of which was tax appeals. And as part of
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that, as part of that team meeting and approach, I did gather into the room seven deputies, not all
of 'em in litigation. But the purpose of that was to evaluate how to streamline and how to secure
recovery in these litigated matters. I have since then spoken with these deputies several times
with the insistence that we figure out the best, quickest, most effective way to address those
appeals. Now, this is done in conjunction with our Tax Office, and we have, I believe, very fine
deputies that are assigned directly to these matters. And so, my being able to bring them to the
table, discuss what's happening, and provide input and direction and urgency to the matter, I
think, is key from a supervisory standpoint and is key to moving this County forward. But I, I
would prefer not to discuss those individual matters at the moment.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you for your response in that matter, and,
you know, happy to hear that you're working with the Real Property Tax area of this County.
And in fact, you know, we do have a bill in the State Legislature asking the Legislature to have
the County be the ones that do the appeals prior to going to the State level, and that would save,
you know, a lot of time for the State and also provide us quicker answers from the County. So, I
really appreciate your comments. Thank you.
MR. WONG: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. And again, if the Committee feels it needs to ask Mr. Wong
certain specific detailed things, as he indicated that he cannot go into in an open session because
of potential issues regarding confidentiality, this body, which would deal with confidential
matters, as allowed through State Statutes, can enter executive session, Members, if it so desires.
But we'll get to that at, at, when we reach that point in time. A few questions for you from me,
please, Mr. Wong. So I understand that this concept of the Chinese wall that a colleague used of
yours regarding how to protect or ensure integrity, I would assume it is integrity within the office
regarding potential cases from your, the Krueger firm. And I understand that Mr. Kushi, as First
Deputy, will be, has been assigned to deal with those specific cases from that firm already as
directed by you. My question though is that the Charter still places potentially you nonetheless
to be the chief legal officer. And so can the Committee take it this morning that regardless of the
outcome, even if Mr. Kushi is the one that will be running the cases from that firm and dealing
with the other deputies, that you still believe that you should be held accountable for whatever
happens regarding those specific cases from the Krueger firm?
MR. WONG: Absolutely. My philosophy in, and work ethic in the legal field is to take full
responsibility for the work that's developed by my office, whether it's any deputy and/or staff
member. I have never walked away from that responsibility, and I will never do that. Ultimately
it falls on me regardless of the outcome, and I will always take that responsibility head-on.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh. Okay. And, and I thank you for that very candid response, Mr. Wong.
Let, let me just go into another area now and, and, and bear with the Committee, you know, we
don't normally go through confirmation processes, so this is an opportunity for the Council that
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happens not too often. Let me ask you about your philosophy, Mr. Wong, regarding special
counsel. And I bring that up because in 1996, the Maui County Council in Maui County Council
v. Thompson, et al went...that case went all the way up to the Hawaii State Supreme Court. In it,
it is my understanding that the Supreme Court verified that the County Charter, at that point in
time, created a strong, as it was written, a strong Council and weak Mayor form of governance,
and that part of the final decision by the Supreme Court was that the Administration or the
Mayor cannot hire outside counsel without the County Council's approval. How do you see that
ruling, if any, assist you or hamper you in the way you would like to run your office and how you
would approach this body in request to have special counsel for specific situations, Mr. Wong?
MR. WONG: Thank you for that question. I, as that being the current state of the law, and I respect and
accept that this body is the sole body authorized to appoint special counsel. I have, since taking
office, looked at some of the cases involved. I also had one circumstance where special counsel
was appointed. My question internally has been why is it that in some circumstances counsel is,
in fact, appointed? I will look at that process and evaluate internally whether or not special
counsel is actually necessary in every case. My view is that this body must be fully informed in
a clear evaluation process so that you can make that determination on whether special counsel is
needed or not. I can tell you that in the one circumstance that I've dealt with in the one month
that I've been there, my instruction to some of the deputies was in the event we have special
counsel for areas that are specialized, then we need deputies to shadow that special counsel, to
learn it so that in the event it comes up again, we do not incur the expense of hiring special
counsel, that we handle it internally. I am hoping to be able to look at that a lot closer and be
able to provide this body with insight and more information on how that decision should be
made. But I do respect that it is this body that appoints that special counsel in every
circumstance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Thank you very much for that response, Mr. Wong. I'll go into other areas
in the next round, but, you know what, Members, I'm gonna take, have the Committee take a
recess `til 10:20 a.m., and so this Committee shall be in recess `til 10:20 a.m. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS: 10:15 a.m.
RECONVENE: 10:25 a.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . The Policy Committee meeting of 16 th February 2011 shall return to
order. We have completed our first round for this morning, so the Chair will now start the
second round of questioning, and I will ask Ms. Baisa if she has any questions at this time.
NOTE: Pause.

CHAIR HOKAMA: I'll move on to Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Yeah, been hearing all the wonderful testimony
and of course heard your presentation and, you know, acknowledging all the positive character
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references...that's wonderful. I mean, I would, I, I trust you about the Chinese wall thing and
not being involved with whatever cases may come through from your wife's law firm. It's just,
you know, I'm just, I guess it's the question just from your own, I guess, philosophy or from your
na'au, it's in regards to just help me understand and just put this to rest, I guess is the thing. And
my conflict here is in regards to your representation for our law firm, the County, and then your
wife's, you know, representation with a private law firm, and I know you'll segregate yourself
from it. You know, Mr. Kushi will spearhead that. There in itself for me is not fulfilling the full
duties of what you're called to do, but beyond that it's the lawsuits that prevail on your wife's
end and thereby the funds from your team, your firm, the County, is now in, you know, your,
your family's account, or life, or what have you. And so that is just something that, you know, I,
I know it doesn't overstep any Board of Ethics bounds or laws or it doesn't prevent you for
pursuing this position, it doesn't prevent you from, you know, why we're here today. I just, if I
can get comment or, or some kind of...'cause it's hard. That, that just, I have a hard time with
that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Wong, if you wish to reply.
MR. WONG: Sure. Thank you very much for the question. I think, to the heart of your question is
financial gain. I think that a testifier earlier addressed those concerns in terms of my not being
able to direct and/or influence the evaluation strategy and potential outcome of the case from the
defense standpoint. I can assure you that up until the last appearance I had before this body, I
was unaware of the number of lawsuits pending with the County by my wife's law firm. I am
currently aware that as of the publication for the notice for today's Committee meeting that there
is a matter that will involve, that does involve my wife's law firm. The facts of that case I, I am
unaware of except for what's published in the notice. I can certainly go to the Circuit Court and
pull those files myself because it's public record and review it, but I don't. And whether or not
my wife has had any involvement in that case, I don't know. I do not have any input with
Mr. Krueger's office and the way he runs it, and that also speaks directly to the financial issue.
My wife's name appears on the letterhead and on the wall. Their internal financial arrangement,
I am not a part of. She struck her own financial arrangement with that law firm as she did from
when she got out of law school. Every place of employment was on her own without my
involvement. I was not negotiating her employment with Mr. Krueger, so I don't know, and I'm
not involved in that. On a day-to-day basis, they operate their law firm independent of anything
that I do. So, if you want me to look at whether or not in any particular County case, did my
wife have a direct financial benefit from it, I will tell you that I did ask that question of my wife
solely because this issue is before you and before me. And the answer that she provided to me
was up until now, today, nothing, she has not received. Aside from her normal salary that any
other employee receives, she has not received monies from any previous County claims aside
from the normal salary that all the other employees receive in that office. So, to the extent that I
can, as much as possible, get to the heart of your concern, I, too, would feel, from the na'au, that
that would not be right, and I can assure you up until today's date, from me to you and from the
na'au, that that has not happened. I cannot guarantee that it will not, because I do not run
Mr. Krueger's law firm, he does. And if you know Mr. Krueger, have any dealings with him, and
I'm sure you will hear from the deputies, he is not one that would probably listen to my
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suggestions on his financial arrangements. So, to the extent that, I believe I have no influence
over Mr. Krueger and his financial pursuits. I struggle with your area of concern. Mr. Krueger
will decide for himself how the monies are split up within his law firm and I don't believe
anyone would be able to dictate to him how that happens. The difficulty is, is, you know, from
you to me, is still there for you, and I don't know if there's anything that I can do to address that
aside from telling my wife to quit her job, which I will not do.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I guess it's just kinda, so it's not so much a...and I, and I
completely trust that you'll do the right thing and all of that. I have no question about that. I, I
mean short time I've met you I would trust you with my life. I mean that's how much I do have
faith and trust in, in what you do and you will do right by the County itself. I guess it's...an
example could be like you're part of one team, your wife's part of another team, but you're also
have ownership in the other team somewhat, a stakeholder in a sense through your wife because,
you know, in that aspect. So, I mean...thank you. Thank you for, you know, your explanation
and, and really trying to share from your heart to mine Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Wong, we currently have a case that we're
gonna be looking at today, and I would ask the Chair if I could ask Corp. Counsel to give me a
heads-up if I'm getting too close to something that needs to go in executive session. Mr. Kushi,
is that okay?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That would be fair until you either make the comment or ask the question. It is
hard for us to make -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --the ruling -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just to give me a heads-up if it's getting too far. We currently have a
case before us, actually today, that involves your wife's firm. Can you go through the process of
what you did in this case to keep you completely uninvolved?
MR. WONG: Well, first of all, I was unaware that that case was going to be put on today's agenda.
That's the first thing. Secondly, again, going back to before I stepped into the office, I asked the
deputies to shield me from those cases. Third, I did create the written policy, which is posted in
the file rooms, and all the deputies and staff have been made aware of that written policy,
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essentially, the Chinese wall, which is already in place but slightly tweaked as it applies to me. I
have not had any involvement in that case. I do not know, aside from the facts that are written in
the notice today, I do not know anything about it nor do I know the strategy of it, the expense of
it, the potential risk and the potential outcomes, and whether or not the deputy assigned to that
case...and in fact I'll tell you right now, I don't even know which deputy is assigned to that case.
So, to the extent that the general public, yourself, even my deputies that handle the cases, to the
extent that there may be a concern that I may want influence the way they evaluate or be in a
position to reprimand that deputy to the extent that I disagree with that evaluation, in those
particular cases, I don't know who's handling it. So, it removes that opportunity for me to
reprimand. But more importantly, Mr. Kushi, as First Deputy, will directly oversee those. Now,
mind you, I believe in the ability of our deputies to provide this Council with a clear evaluation
of exposure and risk and, and it should be based on risk analysis, and you should be fully
informed of the ups and downs in that case. And what I intend to do for all other cases is to have
that input, to provide a system so that we have a team approach on all these cases. It doesn't
necessarily mean because I'm not involved in the case that the team should not approach it.
There should be more than one person looking at that file, one for duplication and coverage, but
also what I intend to do within the office is to create team meetings to go over those factual
circumstances so that the deputy has, that's assigned to that case, has the capacity to bounce
issues of law and fact with other deputies internally. So, I hope I've answered your question.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I, I think so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I think that's good. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Mateo, further questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: All my questions have been answered. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White? Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, questions?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
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MS. BAISA: No further questions, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Wong, you know, sometimes I think you might have...or the
Corporation Counsel may be like a...I would hate to use the term "referee" or "mediator", but
there are times when the County's branches of government has disagreements. And in general,
in my experience, it's about policy more than likely. So, I'm gonna ask you a couple questions
as it regards to how you and...you may as our chief legal adviser through the Office of the
Corporation Counsel will be addressing this type of potential conflicts or, or disagreements. And
one of the key things that Council, as, as we understand it from the Charter, is that we are the
policy-making body, and that the Administration will help carry it out and they will look at you
at times for some interpretation when the, maybe the language is too general or may not be so
specific that it's easily understood what is the policy as the years may go by. What would be
your position or philosophy, Mr. Wong, regarding things like, you know, we've been, talked
about water agreements that the Administration may have signed, and, and there are people who
believe it is a commitment on the County and yet it has never gone through a Council process.
The Council has never made a decision by a vote whether or not to support that executive
administration's position or, or ideas, and yet there is a written document. How would you view
those types of situations, Mr. Wong?
MR. WONG: That's a very good question and I've already been confronted with a component of that
issue. My understanding and my approach would be to again, the Administration would be one,
one client with the Council the other amongst others, is to provide as best an evaluation for the
client on what the range would be in the evaluation of the law to the extent that water agreements
and/or any other type of written agreement may have been struck between the Administration
and any private body. I, I think it would behoove me to inform this body of what those
circumstances are so that a policy consideration can be made to govern and to direct the
long-term approach with those specific matters. Now, a water agreement would be one within I
believe the component of overall development and it would be this body's prerogative to
determine whether or not there should be modifications and/or changes and/or a vote against a
particular project. And if that's the case then, you know, it'd rest with this body and it would be
my obligation to inform this body of all the parameters of any particular project pending before
this Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So hypothetically, if that situation moved forward and this document does
arise, would you consider that a legal and binding document on behalf of the County that the
Council must have to deal with even if we had made no prior policy decision specifically
regarding that document, Mr. Wong?
MR. WONG: That's a good and...but, but complex question. And, and the answer is, in the short
answer, my answer would be yes, that the Council would need to consider that document in the
context of the entire project. Whether or not the terms can be varied after the agreement has
been struck, you know, that's something that can be analyzed and evaluated. But to the extent
possible, the agreements need to be evaluated in the entire component and that's, that's, you
know, something that falls to this body.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh. Uh-huh. And, and that's, you know, on a policy thing. Let's, let's go to
the money side because you will be part of a team, I would in my experience of providing
comment not only to the Council but also to the Administration regarding some financial
situations. And I bring this up because in 1992 supposedly there was a zoning error by our Land
Use and Codes Division where eventually in 2000 it became a specific item in our County Audit
by our auditor, and this is the Makawao Highlands Project whereby the auditor finding is that the
County expended County dollars without proper approval. How would you have addressed that
situation so that we didn't expend those County dollars inappropriately or without Council
approval because it did happen whereby the County expended money without a Council
appropriation or a Council approval. And again, you know, we went through a lengthy review of
that specific case, but there were interesting things done by the departments, like hindering
access to public information regarding the specific TMK. In the Department of Finance, there
were specific things that I can tell you we as a Council found out to be true and disturbing. And
my question to you this morning is what role should you, do you believe your office should play
and how strong should your position be so that we don't create another situation of unapproved
expenditure of County funds?
MR. WONG: That's a very good question, and let me see if I can answer without knowing all the facts
involved in that circumstance. Generally, I have a philosophy of providing open communication
and evaluation. So, what I intend to do is to provide this body, in addition to the Administration,
my evaluation on the issues pending before it, and that is to be as comprehensive as possible in
that evaluation process. Mind you, I cannot and, and may overlook some areas, but I believe it
will be my responsibility to provide you with as much information as possible to avoid
circumstances like that. I do know currently that there's ways that I can make adjustments
internally that should be able to save the County money, and that would be my goal. It's cost
containment, risk analysis, and providing open communication to my client, and that includes
this body. So, hopefully with my involvement and guidance, we'll be able to avoid those
circumstances in advance, and part of the responsibility of Corporation Counsel is to anticipate
those risks and once anticipated, to seek guidance from the policy makers on direction. So, I, I
take that role very seriously.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And I, I thank you for your thoughts and comments regarding that specific type of
situation. You know, I have a few more, but I will ask the other Members if they have their
opportunity for additional questions. Ms. Cochran, any further questions for Mr. Wong in this, in
this round, next round?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes. We are preparing for a new Charter Commission revising that
and just curious if you had an opportunity to figure in what sort of guidance will you give to this,
to the updating of our Charter. Any, any ideas on changes you would like to see or not see or?
MR. WONG: It's a good question. I, I can tell you at the moment that area is assigned to the First
Deputy, Ed Kushi. I have not yet had any discussions with him about that but I believe I will
have those direct discussions and I think the last time around one of the points of contention was
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whether or not Corporation Counsel's office itself should be separate and apart, divided, and be
able to...one component of it be able to represent this body and other, the Administration, or in
fact Council Services being assigned to this body in terms of legal advice. Those are issues that
may come up throughout the process, and I would anticipate that the Charter Commission in
their public hearings and testimony may hear specifically about how to rearrange the Office of
the Corporation Counsel. And I would definitely weigh in on those comments.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Wong, I know apparently one of your deputies has an
agreement from his father's firm to not sue the County or litigate against the County. Any
chance you can get that from your wife's firm? It might save the County a lot of money.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Do you wish to respond to that question, Mr. Wong?
MR. WONG: I, I haven't gone down that road, but my quick answer is probably not.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. The, the other quick question I have that I...the Chair alluded to
it in testimony today, and pardon me, Chair, if I take your question -CHAIR HOKAMA: That's okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --but I don't think we talked to you too much about settling versus
litigating, and I know currently, as Mr. Ranken said, that we have a pretty good litigation crew
down there and not only do they win the cases that they decide to litigate, they also get court
costs, which is something new to this County, apparently. So, they're recovering court costs.
Are you, what's your philosophy on that?
MR. WONG: Good question. It comes down to risk analysis, and I believe that there is a few things
that can be adjusted internally to provide this body with more information sooner in a case so
you can fully understand the cost benefit analysis. It may be that our deputies have been
successful and that's great. It may be that the decision to litigate versus settlement has been one
that is made based on the individual deputy's analysis. I want to be able to weigh in on that to
determine truly whether or not we're getting the best bang for our buck and whether or not our
deputies are in fact bringing in that cost recovery. And that's fine if we are. And I believe that
the deputies that have handled the litigated matters here have handled it well. I may not agree
with every component of it, but I think that this body should be informed of the risk sooner than
later. I can tell you that it is not something that I'm in favor of if you're receiving the evaluation
on the eve of a settlement conference. My view is that you should get that evaluation before
plaintiff's counsel provides you with their demand for settlement. You should know in advance
what your attorneys believe the outcome should be, what the value should be, what the cost will
be in defending and ultimately the policy decision may be to spend $150,000 for a case valued at
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$15,000. But in a cost-benefit analysis, that's not something that I'm agreeable with. I would
want you to know in advance what I think the value of the case is, how much it's gonna cost you
to defend it, and whether or not we're going to be able to recover that cost after the case is over.
Now, I think that internally we can have...we, we have had some success. I've heard about it. I
think that we can also improve upon that and better and more fully evaluate those cases for you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Wong, how many attorneys you have upstairs...or downstairs?
MR. WONG: I believe currently 16.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Sixteen? With 16 attorneys, I like the concept of doubling up so there
is always a backup, but realistically when you take a look at 16 attorneys that must provide
services for three planning commissions, God knows how many County commissions, boards, I
think it's like 30 or 40 of them, you've got to provide services to existing Council Committees as
well as Council, that's stretched out pretty thin. So, in terms of looking at addressing the case
load for your 16 attorneys, how do you actually balance it off and really be able to provide the
backup in case loads?
MR. WONG: Thank you for that question. I, I, I did last, last week have a meeting with the office, and
part of my thought process is not to necessarily remove the deputy that's assigned to a particular
area, planning, for example, because typically that deputy has a wealth of knowledge in that
particular area, but more so to have that deputy share that knowledge with other deputies in the
office so that it's not isolated and we're not working in silos. So that we are collaborative so that
in the event a deputy is sick or is unable to come to work, we can have someone step in and be
quick to come up to speed on a matter, whether it's before a Council Committee, a commission, a
litigated matter. I've offered to the deputies to let me know where they wanna have cross
training in. I believe cross training for this County is extremely important, so much so that in the
event any deputy leaves, or even in the case if I should leave, there shouldn't be a gap that cannot
be closed in a short period of time. I can tell you that when I walked into the office, there was a
gap in a few matters that I needed to immediately take on and come up to speed quickly with so
much so that nobody else in the office was aware of the factual and/or legal circumstances
involving those matters. And that's unfortunate. That should never happen again. I believe that
within our office, there's enough attorneys to cross train multiple attorneys in different areas so
in the event there's coverage, you don't have a deputy sitting here who is not familiar with the
area that cannot answer your question. The deputies must be interchangeable, and it's across the
board to the extent that we can do it without violating the internal conflicts. I strongly believe
that the deputies should reach beyond their boundaries and learn areas that they're not
comfortable with. Now, it does several things to me. It improves the capacity of that deputy in a
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professional manner. It improves the accessibility of the office, because anybody can come
down here and sit in any Committee meeting. It, it improves the evaluation process in the
litigated matters. So, I think implementing cross training, it may have happened in the past. It's
not something that I've seen since I've been there. It's very important to me to make sure that
our deputies are fluent in different areas, and I am the first one to jump in to do those things.
And so I invite, and I have already invited not just the deputies, but also the staff to, to look at
areas that we can make improvement. And so I, I look forward to being able to, to implement
that. I think that if I can create that duplication of process, I can implement cross training, it will
only strengthen the Department to the point where you will not only get one or two deputies for a
particular Committee, you may get interchangeable deputies that can provide you with quicker
responses and, and can be brought up to speed faster when we have absence of, of coverage.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. The question I have is how will you
manage...and I was particularly excited to hear about when we have special counsel, having
someone shadowing that special counsel so that in the future the necessity of a special counsel
won't be so prevalent. How will you set that up? Again, with all the work they already have and
all the other issues that they gotta cover, and all this cross training, I mean this is an ambitious
goal and I think it's a great goal to have. But there is a thing called limitations. I mean, you
know, somebody's gonna get burnt out someplace and I'd hate to see that also, Mr. Wong. So, I
mean, I gonna leave it, leave it in your leadership, but how and who and what is selected for the
special counsel? 'Cause that's the one I'm most interested in because to me that's where we
spend a lot of money, and if we had people that understood the needs of that particular area, we
save a lot of money but more importantly we have historic perspective right here in the, in this,
in, in your office downstairs.
MR. WONG: Right. I will look at all those cases that involve special counsel. I have, to date, assigned
in those cases that I've already been a part of the deputies to follow those cases.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. WONG: In a matter that I stepped into, I have stretched the assignment beyond me to other
deputies -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. WONG: --so that the evaluation is expanded to other deputies. Now, mind you, even when we
have special counsel, that special counsel should be able to provide this body with an update,
that's the first thing. But more importantly, we should be able to question that special counsel on
their strategy, which I have done, on their approach, which I have done, and on cost containment,
which I have done. I, I will not identify the circumstances of the case, but I can assure you that
-30-

POLICY COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
February 16, 2011

since I've been in there, I, I've tested the strength of the position in a particular case with that
counsel. Now, we may not always be able to duplicate what special counsel has done or will do,
but we certainly should learn from it and be able to in the future anticipate those areas of law and
be able to address those concerns, and be able to at some point step into those concerns because
we, we should not be hiring special counsel when we're equipped to handle it internally. Now,
as to the workload, I can tell you that in private practice, in law firms in Honolulu, when I first
got out of law school, we worked a lot, sometimes seven days a week. And we each managed a
lot of cases. And it's up to the individual and it's up to their capacity. It's up to them to tell me
it's too much, it needs to be reassigned; we need to hire someone else. Mind you, I will expect
that the deputies give 100 percent to all the matters pending before them, and I think they do. I
think they do put in that effort. It's pride in work and the ability to deliver, and if you don't have
that capacity then, you know, quite frankly, you shouldn't be in the office. And the evaluation of
that is always in process. I think that the deputies, from what I've seen to date, I think the
deputies can work more, but I also think that there's a balance that needs to be struck, and I
haven't put my fmger on what that balance is yet but I certainly have invited all the deputies to
come in and talk to me to tell them...to tell me what areas that they would want to expand into.
And I've also said that if they choose to stay in that one area that they're in then by all means
that's fine with me. I'm not looking to move anyone dramatically; I'm looking to have the
people that are in place with the expertise in a particular area train others that are interested in
that area. So, I hope that the deputies will not feel overworked but, you know, that balance has
to be struck individually and, and across the board.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I'm glad you recognize that balance and, and, and that the
midnight oil being burnt sometimes not that...and I will say that I will guess as I come around on
the weekend see those cars parked in those various stalls, which I have been seeing.
MR. WONG: . . .(Laughs). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So thank you, Mr. Wong, very much.
MR. WONG: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. . . .(laughter). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. It seems, Mr. Wong that you already did
an audit in your department and one of the things that, you know, strike me is cross training. You
know, in the private sector where I came from, cross training was pretty tough and we did it
because of bargaining unit. In regards to your focus on cross training, I kind of believe in that,
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that you have more than one deputy be involved in different litigation type cases. It provides
more efficiency. And, and Mr. Hokama brought up a good question about challenges. You
know, too many times, you know, we don't challenge. We just, you know, merrily go along.
And one of the things that I wanna see in Corporation Counsel is not only challenging the
Administration but also challenging this Council with some of the decisions that we make Can
you provide some thoughts of you, from you, in regards to, you know, challenging
Administration and challenging this Council as a whole?
MR. WONG: Well, I certainly can take that in the context of the evaluation of, of a civil litigated matter.
There may be circumstances wherein we provide you with our recommendation, and you may
disagree. You may say no, Pat, we don't want to litigate, we wanna settle. Or no, Pat, we don't
wanna settle, we wanna litigate. That's your call but I certainly will challenge your decision on
that and suggest to you that the evaluation from a legal analysis would be prudent one way or the
other, whichever way that evaluation is. Ultimately you as the client will be the one responsible
for making that decision. I can tell you that that would be the same approach with the
Administration. Recently, I was involved in a conference where the Council, and this has come
up before, has indicated that you are not fully informed of all the parameters of the case. I would
never want that to be a contention. I would always want you to be as fully informed as possible,
and part of that process is telling you here's the evaluation and risk analysis, here's a
recommendation, and it is your decision to choose in those options. And it may be a
circumstance where I would, as your lawyer, disagree because we may be heading down a path
that may not be prudent, but it would be my responsibility to tell you that and yours to ultimately
make the decision. And I will respect that. So I don't, I don't believe that I would have that
difficulty in, in alerting you to circumstances where I think maybe it's going beyond or adverse
to what the legal opinion should be.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you for that comment. I, I got one more question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: In, in regards to, you know, cases that does involve the County
in...lawsuits, and we get lawsuits all the time. I don't know if presently those lawsuits are
discussed with the departments that are affected so that, you know, these things don't happen
again. I, I know on the workman compensation side, you know, we had, or we still have a good
program because on the Workers' Comp., we did have a great number of cases, which had been
cleared up. But my question is that if you could tell us if the Corporation Counsel does review
cases with department heads that are involved within that department?
MR. WONG: Currently I don't know, but if they don't they should be. I, I strongly believe in that
because that's where you get the basic facts from. There's, there's several things that's involved
in that, and, and I think it's a learning process for that department. First of all, if, if there's an
action pending because of the action taken by a department, then that department should be fully
apprised of, you know, why it was done and fully apprised as to what the legal parameters are.
I'm hoping that what I have suggested to the Administration is that Corporation Counsel be able
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to provide educational-type presentations to the different department heads so that we avoid the
litigation. I always believe that education upfront is better than litigation on the backside. So,
anticipating the litigation, we educate first to avoid stepping into that difficult circumstance. But
throughout the process if there is a litigated matter, those departments and department heads
should be fully apprised of the status of the case, because they may have direct input on how it
was handled and, and provide the basic factual circumstances for it.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Mr. Wong, just a few more questions from me regarding
the...some financial areas. And I think some of the things you already gave on, on previous
policy questions of, of mine gave me an insight of your, your philosophy and how you wish to
have Corporation Counsel move forward under your tenure-ship. You know, it's been made a
point for us regarding the need for us to be very deliberate...I guess I can use that term...this, for
this coming budget and upcoming budget especially because of what we would call
postemployment benefits. Whether it be the retirement system, the health fund, OPEB
requirements, and yet there's still a need and the Charter tells us, you know, one of the first
things we are mandated to take care of is debt, our debt, our obligation to pay off borrowed
monies. And one of the things that the Council does when it reaches appropriate amounts is that
we know that the Administration will go forward for a bond float, a General Obligation Bond
float, and there's multiple components in going and getting approval for borrowing money. One
of the components is bond counsel, which is a specialized attorney that deals with government
financing that understands the rating agencies, understands the legal requirements to take on
additional municipal debt. In your perspective this morning and your, and what is your
understanding, is bond counsel a special counsel and could this body be involved in determining
who the bond counsel is for the County of Maui?
MR. WONG: That's a very good question and I, I would say, yes, that bond counsel is special counsel
because it is a very specialized area. I do know that we currently have special counsel or bond
counsel and it's a firm out of San Francisco that specializes in that particular area. It's certainly
something that this body should weigh in on. I don't know how the decision was made prior to
me entering the office. I don't know, you know, what the Committee may have been comprised
of and, and who determined how to retain that bond counsel, but I certainly believe within the
context of the special counsel arena that bond counsel is and in my mind would fit into that
category specifically because it's so special. I can, I can tell you that I don't currently know of
anyone in the office that would have that area of, area of expertise, and it appears that it was
necessary even for the previous Corporation Counsel to retain bond counsel.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And thank you for that very precise response, Mr. Wong. One of the things that
has occurred and, and I think you already mentioned it about how you're trying to do some cross
training, but, you know, at times, whether it be at the Council level, committee level, or at
commission levels or Board of Variance levels, you know, those that have authority to make
decisions, Mr. Wong. You know, at times we have seen from experience that certain deputy's
style is that wait `til the body makes a call and then bring forth that it may have some unintended
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consequences that is not to the County's benefit versus maybe telling the Commissioners of
Planning or the Members of the Board of Variance before you make that call, I would like to just
interject and say that be aware of these components so that you make an even better informed
decision. As well as when actually there is an illness and there's a change of deputies, the
replacement deputy gives contrary advice that the normal standing deputy has given in the past.
Do you have any thoughts you might wanna share with the Committee this morning regarding
those types of situations?
MR. WONG: Yes, and I believe that's the significance of cross training our deputies so...and also the
significance of the interoffice communication so that we don't have those circumstances where a,
a substituting deputy provides direction that is different than the normal standing deputy. But I
think that being able to interrupt the Council, commission, or during a committee meeting may
be difficult for the deputies to put on the brakes and say, you know, you're heading down a path
that may be adverse to the County's interest. And the difficulty in that is this is the
policy-making body, and if the policy-making body decides that that's the route they wanna take,
who are we as the attorneys to suggest that the policy should not be something that, that you as a
body decide to adopt. However, I believe the attorneys in the office should be able to provide
prospective outcomes if you wanna talk about hypotheticals, they should be able to provide you
with hypotheticals and different alternatives. Now, it may be that if the issue is so complex that
that deputy may need to go back and research that. That may be the more prudent approach to
allow the deputy opportunity to analyze the conflict of laws. And I believe that this body deals
with that area a lot. And so it may be very difficult for a deputy, for even myself, to be able to
provide you with that fully explained legal analysis and suggest to you that you need to put on
the brakes before you step into the realm. So, I think that cross training should help with that. It
may not cure it, but it certainly should help. And being communicative to this body on all the
issues in advance is important, and looking at the agenda and anticipating where the issues and
where the concerns may be is purely preparation. And to the extent that I, I believe the deputies
are prepared when they come before you. It, it certainly doesn't hurt to explore all possible
options in a team approach within the office, and that's part of my whole concept of getting
counseling and drafting deputies to engage more with litigation deputies so that there's overlap in
thought process.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh. Thank you for that. Members, any further questions? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: None.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not at this time.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: None.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Mr. Wong, for being here this
morning with us all. You still have your private practice? Is that...
MR. WONG: Unfortunately, no.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
MR. WONG: I, I have closed down that office and I have referred out those cases to general attorneys
in, on Maui and even throughout the State.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, is there any further questions for Mr. Wong regarding the
appointment to Corporation Counsel?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. If not, it is the Chair's position at this time to have this at the end of
calendar for decision-making, and the Chair will have that done at that point in time of this,
today's meeting. So with that, the Chair's gonna defer this to the end of calendar. Any
objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

ACTION: DEFER item until the end of the calendar.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so ordered. We will move forward. Mr. Wong, we thank you very much
and you'll be made aware of the Committee's decision once we make it today.
MR. WONG: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Okay, we're gonna bring and move forward. We're gonna take a short
recess so we can bring up our specific attorneys for the two remaining items on the agenda and
then the Chair's intent is to have decision-making on all three at one time. With that, we'll take a
short recess to bring up the appropriate attorneys for the two final items of the agenda.
. . .(gavel). . .

RECESS: 11:20 a.m.
RECONVENE: 11:27 a.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . Policy Committee shall return to order. This is the meeting of
16th February 2011.
ITEM NO. 1(3): LITIGATION MATTERS (SETTLEMENT AUTHORIZATION: LOTHAR KUSTER
V. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL.; CASE NO. 08-16552) (C.C. No. 11-30)

CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair will now direct you to Policy Item No. 1(3) under litigation. We have a
SETTLEMENT AUTHORIZATION REQUEST, LOTHAR KUSTER V. COUNTY OF MAUI,
ET AL., CASE NO. 08-16552. Members, the Chair will now ask Corporation, Deputy
Corporation Counsel Lovell to brief the Committee.
MS. LOVELL: Thank you. Good morning, Chair, and good morning, Committee Members. This is a
rather unusual case in that it was litigated in the Federal District Court in Honolulu and the
County won the case on what's called summary judgment. We briefed it. We argued it to the
court and Judge Mollway of the Federal District Court concluded that the case had no merit and
so she entered judgment for the County and awarded the County its costs in the matter. Then the
plaintiff, as is his constitutional right, appealed the case to the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals.
We briefed the case and went to argue it in the, in the courts sitting in Honolulu and because it
involves a building permit, it involves an SMA exemption, but, but ultimately Mr. Kuster is
trying to get a permit to build a house on his property, the court I think really didn't wanna hear
this case. They, they looked at the parties and said can't you settle this? When you're put on the
spot like that by three Federal Appellate Judges, you, you generally try to agree with them to the
extent possible. So, both sides said, well, you know, we, we can try. We tried before, we, we can
try again. So the Ninth Circuit asked its mediation office to conduct a mediation. We did have a
long, full day mediation in December, and at the end of that day the parties were so far apart that
it didn't really look like settlement was possible. However, since that time, the plaintiff has
made a written settlement demand, and we are required by the rules of ethics that govern our
profession that when you get a settlement demand in writing, that it must be conveyed to our
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client, which is of course you. So, therefore, I would like the opportunity in executive session to
discuss this particular settlement demand with you as well as to give you my analysis of the risks
and benefits of continuing with the case and also my recommendation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Ms. Lovell. Members, questions in open session to
Ms. Lovell regarding Item No. 1(3) at this time? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. So, this settlement demand from the court was after they, they
judged in our favor, Judge Mollway?
MS. LOVELL: Yes, Councilmember Couch. The, the case is on appeal and because it's on appeal of
course it's possible that the Appellate Court will decide in Mr. Kuster's favor and then send it
back to the Federal District Court. So, despite the fact that we won round one, we're now in
round two, and that is why Mr. Kuster is at this time renewing his, his demand.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, further questions in open session regarding this specific item? If not, the
Chair at the appropriate time will take a motion for executive session that is allowed under
Section 92-5(a)(4) of the Hawaii Revised Statutes. Shall we do the motion now or can I take up
1(2)? The Chair is open to a motion for executive session regarding this item. Mr. Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: So moved.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Ms. Baisa to enter into executive
session under 92-5(a)(4) of Hawaii Revised Statutes, which allows this body to consult with
legal counsel on questions and issues pertaining to its powers, duties, privileges, immunities, and
liabilities of the County, the Council, or its Committee. Prior to asking for the vote, it is
required, Members, that two-thirds of this body or this Committee approve the motion for us to
enter into executive session. Therefore, any questions on the motion? If not, all in favor of the
motion, please say "aye"?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: "Aye".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no"? The motion is carried with nine "ayes".
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VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: APPROVE; RECESS open meeting and CONVENE executive meeting.
ITEM NO. 1(2): LITIGATION MATTERS (SETTLEMENT AUTHORIZATION: MICHAEL
MAGLIATO, INDIVIDUALLY AND AS SPECIAL ADMINISTRATOR OF THE ESTATE OF
KEONE ANTHONY MAGLIATO V. FORREST TANIGUCHI, ET AL.;
CIVIL NO. 09-1-0043(3)) (C.C. No. 11 30)
-

CHAIR HOKAMA: Before entering into that though, Members, the Chair is gonna bring forth Policy
Item No. 1(2) under litigation matters. This is a SETTLEMENT AUTHORIZATION:
MICHAEL MAGLIATO, INDIVIDUALLY AND AS SPECIAL ADMINISTRATOR OF THE
ESTATE OF KEONE ANTHONY MAGLIATO V. FORREST TANIGUCHI, ET AL.,
CIVIL NO. 09-1-0043(3). Ms. Lutey?
MS. LUTEY: Thank you, Chair. Good morning, Council Members. This matter is currently in active
litigation, so there will be some questions I can field in open session. However, if it goes into
strategy or some other matters that I would like to discuss in executive session, such as my
mental impressions and the settlement demand that we currently have, I will be asking for
executive session. The basic facts of this case are as follows. On October 27, 2008, Keone
Magliato was riding his motorcycle on Kauhikoa Road in the east to west direction. Forrest
Taniguchi was operating a Jeep Cherokee and was coming out of Kauhikoalani Place, which
intersects with Kauhikoa Road, planning to make a left-hand turn. Mr. Taniguchi pulled out into
Kauhikoa Road, which caused Mr. Magliato, on his motorcycle to collide into his vehicle.
Mr. Magliato died from the injuries sustained in that collision. At the time of his death, he was
17 years old. Initially, this lawsuit was filed solely against Mr. Taniguchi. That matter
subsequently settled. The complaint was amended and added in the County of Maui. And the
primary claim against the County is for wrongful death and roadway design defects. I do have a
demand by the plaintiff's counsel, which I will share with you in executive session, which I am
asking for.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Members, questions in open session regarding this specific
item? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. Ms. Lutey, again you did say that initially just
Mr. Taniguchi and subsequently then the County was pulled in for these issues. Is it, is it...can I
ask what the overall results of Mr. Taniguchi's case was? Is that something we should wait `til
executive session?
MS. LUTEY: The amount? Or are you...it resolved. It was settled -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. LUTEY: --for his insurance -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MS LUTEY: --money.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And, and as a result he was put at fault, then? I'm, I'm...
MS LUTEY: He was dismissed from the lawsuit -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MS LUTEY: --after the settlement had been reached and a good faith settlement had been filed.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. So, okay. And that, that clears my mind on that one.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Further questions in open session regarding this specific item?
Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: At what speed was Mr. Magliato traveling?
MS. LUTEY: His speed has been estimated by the Maui Police Department and our accident
reconstructionist [sic] to be approximately 30 miles per hour. The posted speed limit is 20.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Any further questions in open session? Having none, the Chair
is open to a motion to enter into executive session on Item Policy 1(2) as allowed by Section
92-5(a)(4) of Hawaii Revised Statutes. Mr. Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: So moved.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Ms. Baisa for the Policy Committee
to enter into executive session regarding Policy Item No. 1-(2) under Section 92-5(a)(4) of
Hawaii Revised Statutes. Any further questions or comments before I ask for the vote? Having
none, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye"?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: "Aye".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no"? Motion passes with nine "ayes" unanimously.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: APPROVE; RECESS open meeting and CONVENE executive meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, the Chair will now call for a recess so that the Council may enter, the
Committee may enter into executive session. We will be taking up Item 1(3), Lothar Kuster v.
County of Maui case first, and that the Staff will be clearing the Chambers for all parties that are
not specifically or directly related to this case. Committee is in recess. . . . (gavel).. .

RECESS: 11:37 a.m.
RECONVENE: 12:57 p.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . The Policy Committee meeting of 16 February 2011 shall return to
open session.
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ITEM NO. 1(2): LITIGATION MATTERS (SETTLEMENT AUTHORIZATION: MICHAEL
MAGLIATO, INDIVIDUALLY AND AS SPECIAL ADMINISTRATOR OF THE ESTATE OF
KEONE ANTHONY MAGLIATO V. FORREST TANIGUCHI, ET AL.;
CIVIL NO. 09-1-0043(3)) (C.C. No. 11-30)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, before the Chair asks you for and give your recommendations on his, on
the agenda items for today, as it regards to Policy 1(2) under Litigation, MICHAEL
MAGLIATO, INDIVIDUALLY AND AS SPECIAL ADMINISTRATOR OF THE ESTATE OF
KEONE ANTHONY MAGLIATO V. FORREST TANIGUCHI, ET AL.,
CIVIL NO. 09-1-0043(3). If there are no objections, the Chair shall defer this item.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: GCB).
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.

ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
ITEM NO. 1(3): LITIGATION MATTERS (SETTLEMENT AUTHORIZATION: LOTHAR KUSTER
V. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL.; CASE NO. 08-16552) (C.C. No. 11-30)

CHAIR HOKAMA: As it regards to Policy Item 1(3) under Litigation Matters, LOTHAR KUSTER V.
COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL., CASE NO. 08-16552, the Chair's recommendation is for a
motion to accept the proposed position as provided by the Office of the Corporation Counsel as
discussed in executive session. Mr. Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I second the motion, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, could Staff please request a short recess?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, recess. . . .(gavel). . .

RECESS: 12:59 p.m.
RECONVENE: 1:00 p.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . Okay, we shall return to order. At this time, the Chair will have that
motion withdrawn from the floor, please, with no objections from Mr. Carroll, the maker of the
motion.
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: No objection.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Instead, the Chair is recommendation is to file Policy 1(3) under Litigation
Matters regarding Lothar Kuster V. County of Maui. So, the Chair's request for a motion is to
file this item. Mr. Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. Move to file this item.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second the motion, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Victorino to file Policy
Item 1(3), which is under Litigation Matters under Settlement Authorization specifically
LOTHAR KUSTER V. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL., CASE NO. 08-16552. Also, for the
record, we have Ms. Baisa back. Thank you for returning, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: All Members of the Committee are present. Is there any discussion on the motion
before you, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye"?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: "Aye".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no"? The motion passes with nine "ayes". Thank you very much.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending FILING of correspondence dated February 4, 2011.
ITEM NO. 14: CONFIRMATION OF CORPORATION COUNSEL (C.C. No. 11-1)
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We are now under Policy Item 14, Members, regarding the confirmation of
Corporation Counsel. You have before you two resolutions. One is the "APPROVING
APPOINTMENT OF PATRICK K. WONG AS THE CORPORATION COUNSEL" and the
second is a resolution entitled "DISAPPROVING THE APPOINTMENT OF PATRICK K.
WONG AS THE CORPORATION COUNSEL". Is there any question for the Chair prior to his
recommendation?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Recommendation?
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair, first, wants to thank Mr. Wong for his very candid responses, his
attitude, his professionalism, his candid responses to the Committee in its his due diligence. And
so with that, it is...at this time, the Chair is going to recommend to you that I am going to ask for
a motion to approve the appointment of Patrick K. Wong as the Corporation Counsel.
Mr. Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Ms. Baisa to recommend to Council
adoption of a resolution entitled "APPROVING THE APPOINTMENT OF PATRICK K.
WONG AS THE CORPORATION COUNSEL". We are under discussion, and the Chair will
just ask to keep it very concise, please, at this time. Mr. Carroll, any comments?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. Just I think that it is the appropriate action and I'm sure
Mr. Wong will be a great asset to the County. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any further discussion, Members? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. And I'm very glad I'm here for this
moment. I wanted to be. I wanted to support your recommendation. I've listened very carefully
to the interview. I think that we've done a yeomen's job of reviewing the candidate. I feel that
I'm very comfortable in supporting the nomination. I think that it's time to get on with it. It's
been my experience that a ship without a captain doesn't operate very well. I'm very impressed
by the colleagues of Mr. Wong who have shown up to support him. They're people that I
respect, and I will be supporting it. But, Mr. Wong, please don't let the County down. Your
statement of being who you are against all odds I think will carry all of us through. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Further discussion? Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. I'll be supporting your recommendation.
You know, we've had Mr. Wong here for several days answering the tough questions that we
brought forward to him. You know, I, I look at it like, you know, from the outside looking in
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coming into County government, bringing up new ideas that work on the outside and hopefully
we can take advantage of that now that Mr. Wong is Corporation Counsel. I always learned this
thing, model-netics. You know, one of the items that we always talk about, you know, is change.
If you don't have change and constantly doing the same old thing, that eventually, you know, we
die off. So, I'm I'm glad we're confirming Mr. Wong in his, to be Corporation Counsel for
County of Maui and I believe he'll bring in new ideas to that office. He has a really fine First
Deputy in Mr. Kushi, and I think both of them will, you know, move forward in regards to
creating the things that they will be challenged to do. So, thank you, Chairman, for the
opportunity.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I will give every Member their opportunity.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You was moving around so we wasn't sure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I had thought that we might make this short, but please, we are under full
discussion. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I wanna thank you for a thorough process
and an open process in the, in consideration of this appointee. I have spoken to attorneys both in
private practice and in the, a number of them in the Corp. Counsel's office on a very confidential
basis, and Mr. Wong has received very glowing remarks, remarks such as he brings a whole new
feel to the office. They appreciate his litigation skills and his demeanor and temper. So, I think
we've, we've made a good choice through your leadership, and I'm not...I had my staff check
and we can't find out if this is correct or not, but I believe in taking this action that we are
appointing the first Corp. Counsel of Hawaiian descent. There may have been one before, but at
least he is the first one in, in recent years, if, if not the first. So, I think we can take pride in that
as well. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. White. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. And first of all I'd like to thank you for your
leadership. I mean, this has been a process that has taught us many new and more dynamic
aspects when you're talking confirmation. It also proves to the public that both the Council and
the Administration can work together but both do their due diligence in making choices,
important choices for the people of Maui County. To Mr. Wong and his family, and his lovely
wife, I, I say thank you for your patience. His answers not only were candid, were a breath of
fresh air. You know, it's sometimes where the buck stops here. You know, a lot of times you
don't hear that, and I like when people say I take responsibility for the actions for those who are
under me. All too often this society does not want to do that anymore. So, I thank Mr. Wong. I
congratulate him and his family. I, too, have talked to many attorneys and friends and non-profit
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groups and St. Anthony School, and, et cetera, et cetera, never a despairing word was ever
mentioned to me. And my wife, who has known Patrick also, has given you a glowing review.
So, with that in mind, I could never vote no. Thank you very much.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter).. .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chair Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank, thank you very much. This has been an appointment
that...a consideration that has not come easy for myself. I still struggle with the basics of
understanding the particulars of municipality law as well as still the struggle with conflict of
interest. We have heard all of the testimonies. I think one of the testifiers as, has stated real
clearly, and I think Mr. Pontanilla has pointed it out, that when you have a First Deputy that is
there to provide the continued support, historical information, et cetera, that the work will
continue to get done. I still, I would like to look at change is good. Change offers opportunity,
and at this point I will support the Chairman's recommendation and let's get on with the work.
We have heard the talk, let's see the walk. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mahalo, Chair. I just wanna thank Mr. Wong for enduring what he had
to endure, which is a good process and appreciate his time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, thank you, Mr. Hokama, and also the family of Mr. Wong and
himself. And I think I express my sort of conflicting and struggle as Chair Mateo mentioned too.
You know, I...we have a lot of resemblance in the fact that he was kinda grilled upon not having
experience. That falls, you know, along with my role here has a Council Member too and
bringing the breath of fresh air and all this stuff, a new set of eyes on the situation. So, in that
aspect I see a resemblance. And but also with Mr. Kushi by his side, I believe that you'll be
guided on a proper path to benefit us all. So, I think he has what it takes to be able to accomplish
what he's setting out to do. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I will just quickly add that as your Chairman of, of your Committee,
Members, it was a very challenging task you have provided me with, and I took my job very
seriously in ensuring that we were fair and open and that we did a complete and thorough due
diligence on our part to ensure the residents of this County that we are always looking for the
brightest and best possible to serve our people. I, too, struggled with some of the, some of the
issues that I thought was very important, whether it be experience, whether it be that potential
conflicts of interest for Mr. Wong within his own office, but I believe through this review, we
have been given responses and assurances of the professional conduct that we can expect from
him and from the Office of the Corporation Counsel. And I am hoping that as the community
reviews this or is watching us now that they see that this process has been fair to Mr. Wong, but I
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also hope the community will also know that is not only about Mr. Wong but it's about how all
officials should be treated with potential conflicts of interest. And that we who have taken an
oath of office regarding our positions here take it very seriously and that it is always foremost
and forefront in our minds of who we serve and how we conduct our businesses. I will also state
that I think Mr. Wong provided us some very good insight. I was quite pleased to hear about his
views regarding bond counsel and a few other specific areas that for me is very important to
move this County ahead, particularly in the area of fiscal responsibility and accountability. And
while...and I know that we will also have our opportunity to give additional comment at the
Council meeting. So, with no further discussion, is there any other comment before by the
Members?
MS. NAKATA: Excuse me, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: And after this motion, I am going to ask for another motion to the Vice-Chair to
file this item, but that will be a separate motion. Okay? Are you ready for the question?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: All in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: "Aye".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no"? The motion passes with a nine-zero vote.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution entitled "APPROVING THE
APPOINTMENT OF PATRICK K. WONG AS THE CORPORATION
COUNSEL".
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair, at this time, would ask for a motion to file Item Policy-14. Mr. Carroll?
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: So, so moved.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to file made by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Ms. Baisa. Any
discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: "Aye".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no". Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending FILING of disapproving resolution, and FILING of
communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further business before the body today? Seeing none, I thank you for your
patience. The Policy Committee meeting of 16 th February 2011 is adjourned. . . (gavel).. .
ADJOURN: 1:15 p.m.
APPROVED:

RIKI HOKAMA, Chair
Policy Committee

Transcribed by: Kekai R. Robinson
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